Grand Valley Metro Council
Board Meeting

Minutes 
September 7, 2023
8:30 a.m. 

Kent County Commission Chambers
300 Monroe 

Grand Rapids, MI
1. Call to Order

Vice Chair Mike DeVries called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.    

Members Present:

Jim Alles


Cannon Township
Nora Balgoyen

At-Large Member

Thad Beard


City of Rockford

Mark Bennett


Tallmadge Township

Walt Bujak


Kent County

Mike Burns


City of Lowell
Gary Carey


City of Walker

Shea Charles


East Grand Rapids

Mike DeVries


Grand Rapids Township

Brian Donovan

At-Large

R. Tyler Dotson

City of Hudsonville
Joshua Eggleston

City of Wayland
Adam Elenbaas

Allendale Township
Darla Falcon


City of Cedar Springs

John Gibbs


Ottawa County
Lisa Haynes


GVSU

Nathan Henschel

At-Large

Steve Kepley


City of Kentwood
Ross Leisman


Ada Township
Grace Lesperance

Cascade Twp.

James Lower


Village of Sparta
Dennis Luce


City of Coopersville

Chuck Porter


Courtland Township
John Shay


City of Wyoming
Justin Stadt


Georgetown Township

Craig Stolsonburg

Village of Middleville
Kyle Terpstra


Ottawa County
Jeff Thornton


Village of Caledonia
Al Vanderberg 

Kent County

Kent Vanderwood

City of Wyoming

Cameron VanWyngarden
Plainfield Township
Mike Verhulst


City of Grand Rapids
Mark Washington

City of Grand Rapids
Rod Weersing


Gaines Township

Lynee Wells


City of Grand Rapids
2. Members Absent:

Betsy Artz


City of Kentwood

Rick Baker


At-Large Member

Robyn Britton


Nelson Township

Precia Garland


City of Ionia

Kevin Green


Algoma Township

Jerry Hale


Lowell Township

Bryan Harrison

Caledonia Township

Ryan Kidd


Georgetown Twp.

Melissa LaGrand

Kent County

Steve Maas


City of Grandville 
Greg Madura


Alpine Township
Amos Tillema


Byron Township 

Laurie Van Haitsma

Jamestown Township
Open 



City of Greenville
Open



Village of Sand Lake
Open



City of Belding

3. Quorum Call
Vice Chair DeVries stated a quorum was present.
4. Public Comment

None

5. Approval of Minutes

Grace Lesperance requested an amendment to the June 2023 draft minutes.

MOTION – To Approve the Amended June 2023 Minutes.  MOVE – Elenbaas.  SUPPORT – Washington.  MOTION CARRIED.
6. New Board Members – John Shay, City of Wyoming; R. Tyler Dotson, City of Hudsonville; Darla Falcon, City of Cedar Springs 

Mike DeVries administered the Oath of Office to the new Board Members.  All said they were happy to be here and looked forward to working with the Council.
7. REGIS Board Appointments, Jason Moore

Jason Moore reviewed the REGIS Board appointments for FY 23/24.
MOTION – To approve the REGIS Board of Directors Appointments.  MOVE – Cary.  SUPPORT – Bennett.  MOTION CARRIED.

8. Investment Policy MI Class Agreement, Chris Brown 

Chris Brown reviewed the proposed investment policy for GVMC and asked that the Board approve it as well as give permission to invest in MI Class, which has had better interest returns than the investments GVMC currently uses.

MOTION – To Approve the GVMC Investment Policy and Approve Investing in MI Class.  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – Charles.  MOTION CARRIED.

9. FY 22/23 Budget Amendment Environmental Programs, John Weiss 

John Weiss explained that as GVMC’s Environmental Programs is largely funded through grants, the grant payment cycle and GVMC’s fiscal year often do not align, making a budget amendment necessary.  
MOTION – To Approve the Requested FY22/23 Budget Amendment for GVMC’s Environmental Programs.  MOVE – Wells.  SUPPORT – Kepley.  MOTION CARRIED.

10. Public Hearing - GVMC FY23/24 Budget 

a. Open Hearing – 9:50 – MOTION to Open Public Hearing.  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – Gibbs.  MOTION CARRIED.

b. No Public Comments 
c. Close Hearing – MOTION – To Clost Public Hearing.  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – Elenbaas.  MOTION CARRIED.
Budget Discussion
Chris Brown stated GVMC is doing very well financially.  The requested budget is much the same as in years past.  The REGIS budget has been approved by the REGIS Board and the GVMC Board has already approved the Transportation budget.

MOTION – To Approve the GVMC FY23/24 Budget.  MOVE – Alles.  SUPPORT – Stolsonburg.  MOTION CARRIED.

11. Executive Committee & Officer Appointments Discussion – Brian Donovan 

Brian Donovan reported that three people had applied for the open Executive Committee position (Craig Stolsonburg of Middleville, Mark Bennett of Tallmadge Twp and John Shay of Wyoming).  No GVMC members expressed interest in any of the Officer positions other than those currently on the Executive Committee.

The application to the Executive Committee asks the candidate to indicate which of the criteria they fulfill (Government Type Balance, MPO Status, Geographic Balance, Agency Membership, Level of Engagement, Special Talent or Expertise).

The Nomination Committee felt John Shay best fits the requirements of the Executive Committee.  

Consideration of Officer positions:

· Chair – Gary Cary of Walker

· Vice Chair – Greg Madura of Alpine Twp.

· Secretary – Brian Donovan At-Large

· Treasurer – Steve Kepley – Kentwood

Full Executive Committee:

· Gary Cary – City of Walker

· Greg Madura - Alpine Twp.

· Brian Donovan - At-Large

· Steve Kepley – City of Kentwood

· Al Vanderberg – Kent County

· Mike DeVries – Grand Rapids Twp.

· Mark Washington – City of Grand Rapids

· Ross Leisman – Ada Twp.

· John Gibbs – Ottawa County

· John Shay – City of Wyoming

· John Weiss – GVMC

MOTION – To Approve the Above Stated Slate of GVMC Officers and Executive Committee.  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – Vanderwood.
12. Adjusted Census Urban Boundary (ACUB) – Laurel Joseph 
Laurel Joseph reviewed the request to update the Urban Area Boundaries.

Following the decennial census, federal law allows MDOT and the MPOs the option to modify Urban Area Boundaries as they relate to changes in population growth since the

last census. GVMC received notification to participate and suggest any changes to

modify this Adjusted Census Urban Boundary (ACUB), adhering to the federal

guidelines. The areas we are responsible for include the small urban areas of Allendale,

Lowell, and Sparta, and the Grand Rapids urban area.

This boundary serves as the dividing line for urban and rural roads, defining their

associated funding sources for projects on the federal aid road network.  MDOT’s team provided maps for us to review and coordinate with our members for the modification. Invitations were sent to our MPO members, The Rapid and our Tribal affiliates to collaborate with us and MDOT for the modification. MDOT presented the review criteria and hosted a workshop on June 28th to allow us to smooth and adjust our Urban Area boundary as needed. In attendance were MDOT, the road commissions, and Township agencies.
MOTION – To Move Approval of the Updated Urban Area Boundaries.  MOVE – Elenbaas.  SUPPORT – Bujak.  MOTION CARRIED.

13. 2024 GVMC Board Schedule of Meetings
Below is a list of the anticipated 2024 GVMC Board Meetings which is in compliance with the change in by-laws made February 2020.  

The meetings will be held in accordance to State, Local and National public meeting mandates.

March 7, 2024
· Annual Report Presentation and Acceptance of the Audit
June 6, 2024

· Approval of FY 2025 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP)
· Approval of 2050 MTP
September 5, 2024
· Approval of 2024-2025 Budget

· Election of Executive Committee and Officers

November 2024 - TBD
·  Possible Fall Dinner

December 2024 – Date TBD
· Optional Holiday Reception
Additionally, the November 9th, 2023 Autumn Dinner at the LMCU Ballpark, 6:00 p.m. will serve at the last official GVMC Board Meeting of calendar 2023.

MOTION – To Approve the Above Stated Schedule of GVMC Meetings.  MOVE – Donovan.  SUPPORT – Gibbs.  MOTION CARRIED. 
14. Other

a. November 9th Dinner & Board Meeting – LMCU (Whitecaps Ballpark) – GVMC Board Member and the Governing bodies of its member communities are invited.  The event is generously sponsored by ITC.
b. Wendy Ogilvie Retirement – After 10 years of service to GVMC and the entire region, Wendy Ogilvie has announced her retirement as of October 31.  Many Board members praised and thanked Wendy for everything she has done for their communities.
c. KCDA Fiscal Agent – GVMC is in negotiations to take over as the fiscal agent for the Kent County Dispatch Authority.  
d. MTPA Awards – John Weiss announced that GVMC’s Transportation Team has won 2 of the 4 awards given out this year by the MTPA, Laurel Joseph for Outstanding Transportation Planner and the Team for MPO Best Practice for Public Outreach.
15. Adjourn – 9:35 a.m.
3
2

